
 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

How does transport impact our 
health and wellbeing? 

People use various modes of transport 
which can be described in three different 
categories: public (e.g. train, tram, bus, taxi 
or ferry), private (e.g. car, motorbike) or 
active (e.g. walking, cycling). A vast range 
of goods and services are also transported 
across road and rail freight networks.  

Transport is essential for creating and 
maintaining positive health and wellbeing. It 
plays a critical role in accessing food and 
other products and services, reaching 
employment, education and health care, 
and maintaining social connections (Centre  

 

 

for Primary Health Care and Equity, 2009). 
As such, ensuring the provision and 
integration of various transport modes 
through transport, land use and social 
planning is an important issue.  

Limited access to public transport can 
increase the socio economic disadvantage 
already experienced by some residents. In 
addition, it has a negative impact on health 
and wellbeing by limiting choice, creating 
barriers to walking and cycling and 
reinforcing reliance on cars. 

Integrated transport moulds interrelated 
travel methods into a more connected, 
sustainable and coordinated system 
(HBCC, 2017). Land use planning also 

Our health is determined by much more than genes and lifestyle 
decisions. It is determined by the circumstances in which we are 
born, grow, live, work and age. Transport assists us to develop social 
connections and to access services, employment and education. 

Through its various functions, local government plays a major role in protecting, improving 
and promoting the health of its residents. As the closest level of government to the 
community, councils work to understand the populations they serve and ensure that all 
residents are provided with an environment which allows everyone to equally achieve the 
best health and wellbeing possible. 

This research summary is aimed at providing information about the social and environmental 
conditions that affect the health and wellbeing of Hobsons Bay residents. 

 



 
 
plays an important role by promoting more 
convenient access to key destinations and 
reducing the need to travel longer 
distances. Access to safe and quality 
infrastructure for active transport (e.g. 
footpaths, bike paths, bike hoops, transport 
connections, and sufficient lighting) also 
influences health and wellbeing by 
encouraging physical activity through 
walking and cycling. 

However, transport can also have negative 
health effects on individuals and populations 
through creation of air and noise pollution, 
and the risk of injuries (Centre of Primary 
Health Care and Equity, 2009). Additionally, 
multi-lane highways, major roads, freight 
routes, and rail lines can also physically 
divide and separate communities. This can 
contribute to the isolation of affected 
communities, reducing opportunities for 
residents to move freely and safely about 
their neighbourhood and to engage with 
their local community. By contrast, public 
transport and active travel provide 
opportunities to engage with others. 

There are a number of reasons why people 
use different modes of transport. This 
includes the number of motor vehicles 
available within a household, the distance to 
be travelled, and the availability of 
affordable, accessible and reliable public 
transport services. People who do not have 
their own means of transport or who do not 
have access to adequate public transport 
can experience considerable disadvantage 
within the community. The concept of 
‘transport disadvantage’ has been 
developed to better understand these 
issues and has been defined as ‘the 

difficulties accessing transport (both public 
and private transport) and/or difficulties 
associated with maintaining private 
transport’ (Rosier & McDonald, 2011). 

Transport disadvantage affects a range of 
population groups, including people with a 
disability, people from low socioeconomic 
backgrounds, older people, young people, 
and those who are newly arrived or from 
culturally and linguistically diverse 
communities. These groups are more likely 
to experience barriers to accessing 
education, employment, health services and 
social and recreational options due to not 
having adequate access to transport. This 
has a negative impact on their health and 
wellbeing. 

Aside from private vehicles, public transport 
and taxis, there are very few other transport 
options available to the most vulnerable 
residents of Hobsons Bay for shorter trips 
within the municipality. Council's 
Community Care transport service meets 
some of this demand but it is likely that 
many trips cannot be completed. Several 
electronic gaming machine venues provide 
free door-to-door courtesy buses for 
vulnerable residents, but these usually 
travel only to the venue which places 
passengers at higher risk of experiencing 
gambling harm. 

The Commonwealth Disability Standards for 
Accessible Public Transport have now been 
in place for 15 years, with the December 
2017 deadline setting a benchmark of 90 or 
100 per cent compliance in all key areas. 
However, some vulnerable residents (such 
as people with a disability, older people, 



 
 
people that have English as a second 
language, and pram users) can face 
significant barriers to accessing public 
transport, including: 

• some buses are not accessible for a 
person in a wheelchair or if using a 
pram 

• access to Laverton train station is by 
stairs or lift only. If the lift is vandalised 
and/or out of order, people with a 
disability or those with prams are unable 
to access the train  

• access to Newport station is via steep 
non-DDA compliant ramps 

• a lack of accessible communication 
regarding transport timetables and 
changes. 

 
What do we know about access to 
transport in Hobsons Bay? 

Car Ownership 
 
Many residents continue to have a high 
reliance on cars, with car ownership 
increasing in recent years. Census data1 
shows that the growth of households with 
three or more motor vehicles (12.3 per cent) 
exceeded total household growth (5.1 per 
cent) between 2011 and 2016.  More 
specifically, residents living in areas such as 
Altona Meadows, Seabrook and Brooklyn 
(which can be some distance from effective 

                                                            
1 Unless otherwise noted, all statistics in this section 

are sourced from ABS, Census of 
Population and Housing (2016), 

public transport options) have a higher 
reliance on car use. In Seabrook, more than 
60 per cent of households own two or more 
cars. 

In Hobsons Bay, 36.5 per cent of 
households own one motor vehicle, and a 
further 35.1 per cent of households own two 
motor vehicles (compared to 33.2 per cent 
and 34.8 per cent respectively for 
Metropolitan Melbourne).   

Just over seven per cent of households in 
Hobsons Bay do not own a vehicle (ABS, 
2017). This figure is higher in some 
neighbourhoods such as Laverton (10.1 per 
cent) and Altona North (9.7 per cent).  

Figure 1 shows that 13.7 per cent of 
Hobsons Bay households own three or 
more cars, below the rate for Greater 
Melbourne (15.9 per cent). However, in 
neighbourhoods such as Seabrook and 
Altona Meadows, which have limited access 
to public transport, this rises to 20.7 and 
16.7 per cent respectively.  

Between 2011 and 2016 there was a broad 
increase in the number of cars owned by 
households in Hobsons Bay. Notably, 418 
fewer households did not own a motor 
vehicle, while 1,374 more households 
owned two or more cars.  

 

compiled and presented in profile.id, 
https://profile.id.com.au/hobsons-bay  

https://profile.id.com.au/hobsons-bay


 
 

 

Figure 1: Number of vehicles per household, 
2016  

Public transport 
 
Public transport options in Hobsons Bay 
include two train lines and ten stations. The 
Werribee (incorporating the Altona Loop) 
and Williamstown lines both provide direct 
services to Flinders Street and via the City 
Loop, depending on the time of day and/or 
week. In addition, the municipality has 13 
local bus routes, as well as a SmartBus 
service that runs from Altona to Mordialloc.  

Hobsons Bay has 700 kilometres of 
footpaths and more than 50 kilometres of 
shared trails. These include the Kororoit 
Creek Trail and Coastal Trail, the latter 
providing access across the Yarra River via 
the Westgate Punt ferry service. 

Table 1 shows that changes in average 
weekly entries at train stations within 
Hobsons Bay varied considerably between 
2009-10 and 2013-14.  Laverton and 
Newport recorded the highest average 
weekly entries out of all train stations.  This 
reflects their strategic locations on the 
metropolitan network, as well as the 

availability of nearby car parking and 
connections to other forms of public 
transport. However between 2009-10 and 
2013-14 average weekly entries declined at 
both stations.   

Table 1:  Average weekly entries by train 
station, 2009-10 – 2013-14 (Public Transport 
Victoria, 2015) 

Station 2009-10 2011-12 2013-14 

Altona 7,750 5,590 6,120 

Laverton 31,120 32,440 30,340 

Newport 28,870 26,460 23,500 

North 
Williamstown 

8,150 6,920 6,410 

Seaholme 3,110 2,310 2,070 

Spotswood 5,350 4,900 5,520 

Westona 7,300 5,130 4,720 

Williamstown 2,700 2,630 3,230 

Williamstown 
Beach 

5,250 4,560 3,320 

  

Travel to work and other activities 
 
The majority of working residents (71.9 per 
cent) travel outside the municipality to work, 
compared with 24.3 per cent who live and 
work within Hobsons Bay.  

Almost two-thirds of working residents (64.1 
per cent) travelled to work by car as driver 
or passenger, on par with Greater 
Melbourne. However there have been some 
shifts in the way Hobsons Bay residents 
travel to work.   



 
 
The next most common method of travel to 
work was train (16.2 per cent), a higher 
proportion than for Greater Melbourne (11.5 
per cent).  Since 1996, the proportion of 
Hobsons Bay resident workers travelling to 
work by train has doubled. Despite this, 
large parts of the municipality remain 
isolated from frequent and well-connected 
public transport services. For example, 23.1 
per cent of Laverton working residents use 
public transport to travel to work, compared 
to less than 14 per cent in Altona North, 
Altona Meadows and Seabrook. 

In terms of volume, between 2011 and 2016 
there was an increase of 22 per cent in the 
number of working residents catching the 
train to work (an additional 1,214 people).  
Those working from home increased by 32 
per cent, though overall the numbers are 
not large. At the same time, there have 
been small decreases in the number of 
people taking the bus (-53 people) and 
walking (-54 people) to work. 

Overcrowding on train services has 
emerged as an issue on the Werribee line, 
with 2015 PTV data showing that around 
half of the morning peak train loads were in 
excess of the standard load of 798 
passengers. With continued population 
growth in Wyndham, this is likely to remain 
an issue unless service frequency and/or 
capacity is increased (Carey, 2016).  

Efficient transport systems require buses to 
connect areas that do not have access to 
train stations. Some bus services in 
Hobsons Bay run every 40 minutes on 
weekdays and every 80 minutes on 
weekends, making them an unreliable and 

ineffective way for people to travel. In 
addition, public transport modes need to 
have links with active transport and 
supportive infrastructure such as bike paths, 
safe and secure bike storage, footpaths and 
good lighting. 

Results from the 2011 VicHealth Indicators 
Survey found that 14 per cent of Hobsons 
Bay residents were undertaking long 
commutes of two or more hours per day to 
either work or education, higher than the 
Victorian figure of 11.6 per cent (VicHealth, 
2012). This information was not collected in 
the more recent 2015 survey.  

The most recently available information at a 
municipal level (combined data from 2007-
08 and 2009-10) show that walking is the 
most popular mode of travel in Hobsons 
Bay for trips under one kilometre (54 per 
cent compared to 44 per cent by car) 
(DEDJTR, 2011). This data also showed 
that around one in six primary school trips 
were completed by walking (16.5 per cent), 
compared to more than 70 per cent by car. 
The rate of walking to school is lower for 
secondary school trips (8.7 per cent) but so 
is the proportion by car (39.8 per cent), with 
public transport largely filling this gap, rising 
to almost half (48.2 per cent) of secondary 
school trips. 

Road safety and walkability 
 

The most recent VicRoads’ road safety data 
indicates an increasing number of accidents 
within Hobsons Bay. The annual number of 
fatal and injury causing accidents increased 
from 156 to 208 between 2011 and 2015 
(VicRoads, 2016). However, the majority of 



 
 
this increase was the result of non-serious 
accidents, with the combined serious injury 
and fatal accidents falling from 65 to 50. 
Unfortunately, there were seven road 
accident fatalities during this five-year 
period. 

Some neighbourhoods in Hobsons Bay, 
primarily Altona North, Brooklyn, 
Spotswood, South Kingsville and Laverton 
are also surrounded by major roads and rail 
lines making walking difficult and potentially 
dangerous, particularly for children and 
young people wishing to walk or ride to 
school. Studies have shown that suburbs in 
the western part of the municipality score 
poorly on walkability measures (Walkscore, 
2018). 

What government policies affect 
access to transport? 

Commonwealth 
 
The Commonwealth Government is 
responsible for funding major transport 
infrastructure and often delivers projects in 
partnership with the state. For example, the 
2017-18 federal budget provided $5 billion 
for the Airport Rail Link project. 

Released in 2010, the National Cycling 
Strategy 2011-16 had a vision to double the 
number of people cycling by 2016. The 
Strategy was overseen by the Australian 
Bicycle Council (ABC). A review of the 
strategy and the ABC found that it had 
achieved some positive outcomes but did 
not achieve the aspirational objective to 
double cycling rates over five years. A 
decision has subsequently been made to 

establish a new group: Cycling and Walking 
Australia/New Zealand. The group will aim 
to rapidly improve the conditions for and 
uptake of walking and cycling on Australian 
and New Zealand transport and recreation 
networks.  

The National Land Transport Act 2014 
supports national and regional economic 
and social development through the 
provision of federal funding aimed at 
improving the performance of land transport 
infrastructure. Under the Act, the relevant 
Minister is required to work with parliament 
to develop a National Land Transport 
Network Determination, outlining the key 
road and rail connections across Australia. 

The National Road Safety Strategy 2011-20 
represents the commitment of federal, state 
and territory governments to an agreed set 
of national goals, objectives and action 
priorities, setting out a path for action to 
reduce fatal and serious injury crashes on 
Australian roads. The 2018-20 Action Plan 
outlines nine priority actions, including 
reviewing and reducing speed limits, 
increasing roadside drug testing, and 
improving vehicle safety features. It was 
endorsed by the Transport and 
Infrastructure Council in May 2018.  

State 
 
The Transport Integration Act 2010 aims to 
ensure that parts of the transport system 
are not considered in isolation. The Act 
requires all agencies responsible for land-
use planning (including councils) to take into 
account its objectives and principles when 
making decisions that will have an impact 



 
 
on the transport system. Social and 
economic inclusion along with 
environmental sustainability, are objectives 
of the Act and acknowledge the link 
between transport, health and wellbeing. 

The Planning and Environment Act 1987 
establishes a framework for planning the 
use, development and protection of land in 
Victoria. Land use and transport planning 
are interdependent. For example, changes 
to transport infrastructure can alter demand 
for different types of land use. Similarly, 
land use decisions can change transport 
demand, patterns and congestion.  

Plan Melbourne 2017-50 is Victoria’s 
metropolitan planning strategy, and guides 
how Melbourne will grow and change to 
2050. The plan retains a focus on ‘20 
minute neighbourhoods’, and aims to create 
accessible, safe and attractive local areas 
where people can access most of their 
everyday needs within a 20-minute walk, 
cycle or local public transport trip. 

The Victorian Cycling Strategy 2018-28 
aims to increase the number, frequency and 
diversity of Victorians cycling for transport 
by investing in strategic cycling corridors 
and making cycling a more inclusive 
experience.  

The Victorian Freight Plan 2018-50 sets out 
the short, medium and long term priorities to 
support Victoria’s freight and logistics 
systems. It outlines a range of initiatives to 
be undertaken over the next five years to 
improve the movement of goods to local, 
interstate and overseas markets.  

Towards Zero 2016-20 is Victoria’s road 
safety strategy. It aims to reduce road 
deaths in Victoria to below 200 by 2020, as 
well as reducing serious injuries by 15 per 
cent. The strategy will address known crash 
black spots, increase roadside drug and 
alcohol testing, and provide additional 
support to help make young drivers safer. 

Regional 
 
The Western Transport Strategy 2012-30 
was developed by LeadWest, the Western 
Transport Alliance and local governments in 
Melbourne's west. It prioritises projects that 
improve transport services and associated 
infrastructure. Actions include accelerating 
the delivery of a SmartRoads arterial road 
network, developing a regionally connected 
mass public transport network, completing 
gaps in the region’s walking/cycling 
network, and building an integrated freight 
network that capitalises on the region’s 
strategic and economic advantages. In 
2018, work commenced to refresh the 
strategy to meet the challenges of the 
coming decade. 

The Western Transport Alliance is a 
coalition of local governments and other 
organisations with an interest in creating 
better transport networks in Melbourne’s 
west. It provides a forum to connect 
organisations that represent transport users, 
analyse current and future transport 
demand, advocate to government, and 
assist with the coordination of land use and 
transport planning. Hobsons Bay City 
Council is a member of the Alliance.  

 



 
 
Local 
 
The Hobsons Bay Planning Scheme 
supports integrated decision making to meet 
the community's land use needs.  

The Integrated Transport Plan 2017-30 
establishes a long-term vision for integrated 
transport in Hobsons Bay. The plan guides 
Council’s transport planning, programs, 
investment and operations, and provide a 
strong platform for continued advocacy and 
collaboration.  

Finally, Council’s Road Management Plan 
outlines a management system for Hobsons 
Bay’s local road network, as well as 
processes for maintenance and operational 
activities. The plan is a legislative 
requirement under the Road Management 
Act 2004. 

What is Council’s role in relation to 
access to transport? 

 
Council has varied roles in relation to 
access to transport, including research and 
planning, service and infrastructure 
provision, regulation and enforcement, 
engagement and behaviour change, and 
advocacy, partnerships and funding.  

These roles are shaped by Council’s 
influence over different elements of the 
transport system. Council has direct 
influence over most walking and cycling 
infrastructure, local land use planning and 
car parking, and is a legislated road 
authority under the Road Management Act 
2004. As such, Council oversees local land 
use planning, and works on the 
maintenance and development of footpath, 

cycling and local road infrastructure. Council 
also plays a role in delivering and 
supporting improved community transport 
options for socially isolated residents. 

Council has indirect influence over public 
transport, state land use planning policy, 
arterial roads and freight movement. 
Council continues to advocate for 
improvements in the reliability and 
frequency of public transport and more 
accessible transport modes for all ages and 
abilities. It also advocates for funding, 
projects and policy development to improve 
road and freight networks within Hobsons 
Bay.   

More generally, Council works with a range 
of government agencies with responsibility 
for different elements of transport and land 
use planning, including, Transport for 
Victoria (transport planning), VicRoads 
(arterial roads), Public Transport Victoria 
(public transport), Active Transport Victoria 
(walking and cycling policy and funding), 
Level Crossing Removal Authority (level 
crossing projects), and the Department of 
Environment, Land, Water and Planning 
(integrated land use). 
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Every care has been taken to ensure the information in 
this document is correct. However Hobsons Bay City 
Council does not accept any liability to any person or 
organisation for the information (or the use of the 
information) in this document. Please note that there is the 
potential for minor revisions of data in this report. Please 
check the online version at <www.hobsonsbay.vic.gov.au> 
for any amendments. 

For further information contact: 
Hobsons Bay City Council, 
PO Box 21, Altona 3018. 
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Email: customerservice@hobsonsbay.vic.gov.au 
Website: www.hobsonsbay.vic.gov.au 
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